PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 6, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 6, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

Town Manager’s Report

State Budget FY2008 – Town Manager Mark Sylvia provided the Board with a brief overview of the House 1 Cherry Sheets for Fiscal Year 2008.  Specifically, he noted the net state aid increase for FY2008 provided in the House 1 budget of approximately $211,000.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the House of Representatives will begin their deliberations shortly on the FY2008 budget, and he noted that he would continue to monitor the progress of the state budget and update the Board with any changes.

MUNIS Software – Mr. Sylvia updated the Board on the Town’s progress with the forthcoming incorporation of MUNIS, a financial management and permitting software application, into its daily operations at Town Hall.   Mr. Sylvia detailed the ‘roll-out’ dates for the various components of the conversion process:   
· Tax (real Estate, Personal Property, Excise, Tax Title) – target live date: 5/15/07 
· Permits and Licenses – phase one target live date: 5/31/07  

· Financials (General Ledger, Budget, Purchasing, Accounts Payable, Fixed Assets) – target live date: 7/1/07 

· Utility Billing – target live date: 1/1/08 
· Public Works work order module – MUNIS will be demonstrating this feature to DPW senior staff in the coming weeks.  

Mr. Sylvia acknowledged the extensive amount of effort and coordination of all staff involved during the implementation process, and he commended the staff at Town Hall for their cooperation in addition to performing their normal duties.  

New Fire Apparatus – Mr. Sylvia updated the Board on the delivery of three new pieces of fire apparatus (two engines and one ladder truck) that were approved by Town Meeting.  A vehicle replacement schedule is in place, Mr. Sylvia said, and the ladder truck will require more training before official roll-out into the fleet of vehicles.
Donation to Library – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that Duane Morris, counsel to the Town of Plymouth in the Entergy PILOT and re-licensing matters, has donated $10,000 to the Plymouth Public Library.  The funds, Mr. Sylvia said, were recently presented to the Library Corporation and the Director of Community Resources.

Property at 11 North Street – Mr. Sylvia presented for the Board’s consideration an Offer to Purchase Real Estate for property located at 11 North Street referred to as the Russell Library.  The Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), Mr. Sylvia explained, reviewed an application from the Plymouth Art Guild to provide funding to purchase 11 North Street for a visual / performing arts center, and they voted to recommend to Town Meeting that $998,000 be appropriated for this purpose.  The Art Guild’s proposal, Mr. Sylvia noted, is consistent with the Plymouth Center Master Plan, as well as the Pilgrim Necklace Plan.
Mr. Sylvia explained that, in conversation with CPC Counsel Kathleen O’Donnell, it was determined that, in order to appropriate the funds and meet the requirements of the Community Preservation Act, the Town will need to acquire the building and the property.  As the Town has concerns about owning the actual buildings, Mr. Sylvia said, it is staff’s recommendation that the Town, after acquiring the land and the buildings, convey the buildings to the Art Guild and retain the land.  This, he said, as well as a historic deed restriction, will comply with the letter of the Community Preservation Act.

In order to continue this process, Mr. Sylvia said, the seller of 11 North Street has asked that the Town enter an Offer to Purchase Real Estate.  Mr. Sylvia referred the Board to the contingencies and protections listed in the offer, and he explained that the arrangement with the Art Guild would be similar to that between the Town and the businesses on Town Wharf, where the Town owns the land and the businesses own their buildings. 
Ultimately, Mr. Sylvia noted, the purchase will require approval at Town Meeting, and the Board will be given a full presentation of the article prior to the convening of Town Meeting.
Selectman Malaguti expressed his support for this “win-win” arrangement, noting the benefits of keeping the property in service to the community, while deferring the maintenance responsibility to the tenant.  
Search for Veterans Director and DPW Director – Mr. Sylvia provided the Board with an update on the search to fill the Veterans Director and DPW Director positions.  Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the second round of interviews for the Veterans Director position has been conducted with participation from local veterans representatives.   Once their recommendation has been received, Mr. Sylvia and his staff move forward with hiring the best candidate.   Additionally, Mr. Sylvia went on to note, the DPW candidate pool will be narrowed down within the next two weeks for a round of second interviews, with Selectman Malaguti sitting in on the interview committee, along with other key staff.  Mr. Sylvia said that his office will continue to accept applications for this position until the best candidate is found.  
Licenses
Common Victualler (New Owner)

Jubilee Café & Catering, 22 Court Street, Richard Brown (New Owner), requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of the license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Jubilee Café & Catering.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Approval of Awning Plans

Cleanist Cleaners submitted plans to re-cover an existing awning located at 301 ½ Court Street.  Approval is subject to the necessary permits being obtained from the Building Department.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the awning plan for Cleanist Cleaners.  Voted 3-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

Loretta LaRoche Productions requested One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for the following dates to be held at Memorial Hall:

March 31, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Comedy Show

April 14, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Musical Percussion Show 

May 11, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Musical Show

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Loretta LaRoche Productions.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Surendra D. Acharya d/b/a Shangri-La Cuisine, 56 Main Street, requested the following licenses in conjunction with his request for a transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment (for functions or special events only)

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler, Comprehensive Entertainment, and Extension of Hours Licenses for Surendra D. Acharya d/b/a Shangri-La Cuisine.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes (February 20, 2007) – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the February 20th, 2007 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Meeting Minutes (February 27, 2007) – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the February 27th, 2007 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Creation of Audit Committee – The Board approved the creation of a Board-appointed Audit Committee consisting of five (5) members: a member of the Board of Selectmen, School Committee, and the Advisory and Finance Committee and two residents who have financial expertise. The Committee is responsible for appointing the independent accountant who performs an annual audit of the financial statements of the Town.  The Committee defines the scope of the auditors’ assignments and reviews their findings and recommendations with the appropriate boards and departments.  

Selectman Schena noted that the creation of the Audit Committee was part of the Town’s response plan to the recent financial management review performed by the Department of Revenue’s Division of Local Services.
Property at College Pond – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve and sign the Purchase and Sales Agreement for 18 acres of property along College Pond Road.  The acquisition of this property was approved through Article 16 at Fall Annual Town Meeting 2006.

Public Comment

Town Meeting member Bob Bielan addressed the Board regarding the Town’s Solid Waste Management Plan and the proposed increases to the transfer station sticker fees.  Chairman Quintal noted that he would provide residents an opportunity to speak during the evening’s forthcoming agenda item addressing transfer station stickers, and he asked Mr. Bielan to hold his comments until the agenda item was undertaken. 
Public Hearing – Transfer of All Alcohol Restaurant License

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider an application for transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License from Sujjon II Corporation d/b/a Namaste, 56 Main Street, Balwant Singh, Manager to Surendra D. Acharya d/b/a Shangri-La Cuisine, 56 Main Street, Surendra D. Acharya, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.

Surendra D. Acharya spoke on behalf of his transfer request and explained that, other than expansions to the menu, there would be no changes to the general operations of the restaurant.  
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment.  No one rose to speak in favor or against the transfer of the license.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License for Surendra D. Acharya d/b/a Shangri-La Cuisine.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Upon Selectman Schena’s request, Chairman Quintal called for a five-minute recess.

Sticker Fees and Policies – Department of Public Works

David Gould, Acting Director of the Department of Public Works (DPW) presented the Board with proposed changes to the Transfer Station Permit fee, the Plymouth Long Beach Off-Road Vehicle (ORV) Permit fee, and cemetery fees.  Along with the proposed fee changes, Mr. Gould presented the Board with draft eligibility policies for both the Transfer Station Permit and the Plymouth Long Beach Off-Road Vehicle (ORV) Permit.
Plymouth Long Beach ORV Permit Fee

Mr. Gould began with the Plymouth Long Beach ORV Permit fee, and he explained that the current ORV fee of $25 has remained unchanged since 1997.  On behalf of the DPW, Mr. Gould recommended that the Board approve an increase of $5 each year for the next three years.  Mr. Gould explained that, in July 2009, when the last installment of increases brings to fee to $40, Plymouth’s ORV fee will still be the least expensive of the surrounding communities.  
Eligibility Policies: Plymouth Long Beach ORV & Transfer Station/Solid Waste

The Plymouth Long Beach ORV and Transfer Station/Solid Waste eligibility policies, Mr. Gould said, were developed with input from the Collector’s Office in an effort to provide guidance and clarity to residents during the busy spring and summer season when residents line the halls to purchase these stickers.  

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Gould if the DPW has considered offering Plymouth Long Beach ORV stickers to non-residents, as several other local communities do.  Mr. Gould responded that yes, this has been considered, but due to the limited access to the beach during the busy summer months, the DPW recommends that ORV stickers be restricted to Plymouth residents.
Cemetery Fees
Mr. Gould then reviewed the proposed fee increases for cemetery services which resulted from the recently completed Cemetery Master Plan.  Presently, he said, cemetery costs are subsidized by the Town’s General Fund, as current fees (unchanged from 2001) are not sufficient enough to sustain the cost of providing services.  Mr. Gould briefly reviewed the proposed increases which will cover the costs incurred by the Town to perform this work.
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Gould when these proposed fee increases would take effect, and Mr. Sylvia responded that the proposed ORV and Transfer Station fees would go into effect July 1, 2007, while the cemetery fee changes could take place immediately after the Board’s approval.

Selectman Schena echoed sentiments shared by Chairman Quintal in the past regarding increasing service fees by a set percentage each year to keep up with costs, rather than dramatically hiking fees from time to time.  Mr. Sylvia responded that, because fees must be reflective of the actual cost to provide the service, regular percentage increases may not be as simple to execute.  Ultimately, Mr. Sylvia said, the Town must be able to defend its fee increases, but it would be useful to at least establish a written policy to ensure that the Town’s fees are inline with its expenses.

Transfer Station / Solid Waste Fee

Mr. Gould explained that the Town is in its fifth year of its Solid Waste Enterprise Fund, at which point the fund should be self-sustaining.  The fund, Mr. Gould confirmed, is not self-sustaining, and the DPW has been reviewing ways to change this.  The current sticker fee is $110, Mr. Gould explained, but in order to cover both operating and capital costs at a self-sustaining level, the sticker fee must be raised to $170.   To keep just the operating costs at a self-sustaining level, the sticker must be raised to $150, Mr. Gould said.   Because of the sharp increase, the DPW recommends bringing the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund to an operational self sustaining level through an increases sticker fee of $150.
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Gould to discuss the proposed Solid Waste capital projects.  Mr. Gould briefly described the replacement of recycling bins, the expansion of the gas monitoring network at the Manomet site, and the comprehensive landfill-closing assessment at the South Street site.  Mr. Gould explained that the latter two are projects that, if not completed, could leave the Town subject to daily fines from the Department of Environmental Protection.  
Chairman Quintal invited resident Bob Bielan to speak.  Mr. Bielan posed questions about the monitoring of stickers at the transfer stations and the implementation of the card-reader system for which Town Meeting appropriated funds.  He urged the Board to address the monitoring issue.
Mr. Gould noted that the projected budget associated with the proposed sticker increase includes an additional 20 hours per week of overtime for monitoring.  The card-reader system, Mr. Gould said, was put on hold until the Town decided whether it would alter its Solid Waste program from drop-off to curbside pick-up. 
Mr. Bielan asked further how the matter of caring for private roads will affect the feasibility of curbside pickup, and he suggested that the Selectmen hold a public hearing to solicit input from residents on the Town’s plans for its Solid Waste program.   

Mr. Sylvia confirmed for Mr. Bielan that when the DPW is ready to provide a presentation on the implementation of a Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) Solid Waste program, the meeting will certainly be made public.
Chairman Quintal noted that there are several factors to consider before any major changes are made to the Town’s Solid Waste program, notably the expiration of the Town’s contract with SEMASS in 2014, the Town’s ability to increase its recycling revenues, and the effect increased monitoring will have on sticker purchases.  He said that he wants residents to understand exactly what it costs to provide solid waste removal, as whether through a sticker or a tax bill, we will need to pay for the services.
Selectman Malaguti expressed dismay at the proposal of a $150 Transfer Station fee.  He noted his preference for a PAYT program, as he believes that an increased sticker fee will not discourage repeated illegal dumping and “pooling” of neighborhood trash, where one person brings several households-worth of trash on their single household sticker.   If we keep raising sticker fee, Selectman Malaguti said, we are neither fixing the problem nor encouraging people to recycle.

Mr. Sylvia wished to clarify that the DPW has made no proposals to increase the senior-discounted or second household stickers.  

Selectman Schena noted that, if he were to vote again on the matter, he would choose PAYT Drop-off rather than PAYT Curbside, as the Drop-off program would be an easier implementation for the Town and a less-complicated transition for residents.  Selectman Schena expressed his belief that trash removal is a fundamental function of government, like our school, fire, and police services.  These services, he said, are funded through taxes, and, as such, solid waste removal could be funded in the same manner through the Town’s tax base.  Selectman Schena inquired about the costs associated with Solid Waste capital projects, specifically what amount the Town would need to subsidize from its General Fund.  Mr. Gould responded that, of the $633,000 in increased costs for FY2008 that the current sticker fee will not cover, $319,000 is associated with the proposed capital projects.   Selectman Schena asked if the Town could sustain these costs without increasing the sticker fee.  
Town Finance Director Bruce Miller explained that the current budget that Board approved is predicated on a $300,000 supplement for the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund, but, if the Board chooses to supplement more than this amount, the revenues will need to come from the tax levy.  Mr. Miller confirmed that, yes, there are other avenues through which the Town could supplement the enterprise fund, but he cautioned the Board away from doing so.    

Discussion then ensued between the Board and Mr. Gould about the time frame associated with implementing a Pay-As-You-Throw Drop-off program at the transfer stations.   Mr. Gould noted that the costs associated with this type of program have already been determined; the development of an implementation plan would be the next step.  Selectman Schena suggested that the DPW implement the program as early as December 2007.  Mr. Gould acknowledged that this could be attempted, if the Board so directed his department.
Chairman Quintal noted that he could not support a change in the fee at this time, as he would like to look at every detail while developing a long-range picture of the best solid waste plan for Plymouth.  He asked that time be allowed for additional monitoring at the transfer stations to produce results in the form of increased sticker sales.
Selectman Schena noted that he could support an increased sticker fee of $120 with the understanding that the PAYT program would be implemented at the transfer stations by January 2008.
Discussion ensued around how the Town would charge residents for stickers in July and then implement changes to PAYT mid-year.  Mr. Sylvia said that the answer would need to be part of the implementation plan that the Town Manager and the DPW would develop for presentation to the Board.  
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to approve a Transfer Station Permit fee of $120, with the stipulation that the $10 increase be spent on increased monitoring and enforcement of stickers.  There was no second.
Selectman Schena said that he could not support placing specific spending parameters on the revenues from sticker fees.  

Mr. Gould noted that, of the proposed cost increase, $3.25 of each sticker will cover the budgeted additional overtime for station monitoring.

A brief discussion ensued, after which Selectman Malaguti offered an amended motion to approve the Transfer Station/Solid Waste Eligibility Policy and a Transfer Station Permit fee of $120, with the Board’s directive to dedicate some of the $10 increase to additional sticker enforcement.  Selectman Schena seconded the motion, and the Board voted to approve the motion, 3-0. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the incremental increases to the Plymouth Long Beach Off-Road Vehicle permit fee and the Plymouth Long Beach Off-Road Vehicle Eligibility Policy as presented by the Acting Director of the Department of Public Works.  Voted 3-0, approved.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve increases to Plymouth’s Cemetery Fees as presented by the Acting Director of the Department of Public Works.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Request for Reduced Sewer Fees for 6 Resnik Road

Mr. Sylvia explained that the 4M Company, owners of 6 Resnik Road, have requested from the Board a Special Reduced Sewer Connection Fee of $5.00 per gallon, as set forth in Part 10 of the “Town of Plymouth Revised Sewer Bank Policy Allocation & Permit Policy.”  
Attorney Bob Betters, representing the 4M Company (and also Rising Tide Charter School, tenants at 6 Resnik Road), explained the history of the request and cited Part 10 of the Sewer Bank policy.  Additionally, Attorney Betters explained that David Gould, on behalf of the DPW, responded with a recommendation to deny his client’s request.  
Attorney Betters acknowledged Mr. Gould’s basis for denial of the request through objective interpretation of the policy, but cited Part 11 of the policy, which allows special considerations for unique circumstances.  The moratorium on new sewer hook-ups at the time of his client’s intentions to construct a sewer connection, Attorney Betters said, warrants consideration as a special circumstance.  Additionally, Attorney Betters pointed out that the discounted sewer connection fee would benefit the non-profit tenant (Rising Tide Charter School) at 6 Resnik Road, not his client.  To date, Attorney Betters noted, his clients have paid the full sewer connection rate; if the Board chooses to grant the reduced sewer connection fee, his clients request reimbursement of $32,770, the difference between the full fee and the discounted fee since hook-up.
Mr. Gould explained that his denial response to this request was based on the fact that there was no infrastructure for the 4M Company to tie into at the time of their proposed connection.  Hence, Mr. Gould said, the moratorium on sewer hook-ups did not apply.    
Selectman Malaguti concurred with Mr. Gould’s reasons for denying the request, citing the history of sewer construction at the industrial park.  He said that he could not support the request for the reduced sewer connection fee. 
Selectman Schena noted that it would set a terrible precedent for the Board to waive the sewer connection fee for any organization or business.  While the Rising Tide Charter School is a great school, he said, the Board cannot put themselves into the difficult position of waiving fees based on whether the applicant deserves the discount or not.  

No motion was made, and, thus, no action was taken on the request for a Special Reduced Sewer Connection Fee
Town Meeting Articles
Article 17
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money from available funds to fund a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or taken any other actions relative thereto.
SCHOOL COMMITTEE / BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that the School Department has requested an appropriation of $158,653 from the Town’s General Fund to continue support of this program.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 17 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Article 17A
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to fund the transportation costs of out of district Agricultural Vocational students, or any action relative thereto.
SCHOOL COMMITTEE / BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi informed the Board that Chapter 393 of the Acts of 1994 requires municipalities to provide transportation and funding for out-of-district Agricultural Vocational Students. 
Selectman Schena questioned why these costs do not come out of the School budget.  Finance Director Bruce Miller explained that the transport of agricultural vocational students is a municipal obligation and, thus, it must come from the municipal budget.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 17A to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Resignation from Historic District Commission – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter from James Roth informing the Board of his resignation from the Historic District Commission, and he thanked Mr. Roth for his service.  
The Pinehills – Chairman Quintal read aloud a letter from the chairman of The Pinehills which outlined the progress made by and accolades given to the community, as well as the $6.16 million in tax revenues generated to the Town during FY2007.  Chairman Quintal wished to share this letter with the public as an example of a true success achieved by past and present boards.  
Old Business

Plymouth Bulletin – Selectman Malaguti raised the issue of yet another complaint regarding the unsolicited delivery of Plymouth Bulletin Newspapers.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she spoke with a representative of the Bulletin and began dialogue around a solution to the problem.

New Business:

Announcement - Selectman Schena announced that he would not seek re-election at the end of his term in May, citing his wish to spend more time with his family.   He noted that it has been an honor for him to serve with his fellow Board members, Town Manager Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi, and several other Town employees, and he recommended the experience of serving on the Board of Selectmen.  He noted that several key issues—for which he left the Finance Committee to join the Board—have been achieved, and he thanked the citizens of Plymouth for allowing him to serve as a Selectman.  
Chairman Quintal, Selectman Malaguti, and Town Manager Mark Sylvia all shared words of respect and thanks for Mr. Schena and the significant accomplishments he has helped to catalyze and achieve.  
Trip to Schichigahama, Japan – Chairman Quintal noted that, during a recent visit to Plymouth South High School’s Technical Program Showcase, he was encouraged to join the teacher/student visit to Plymouth’s sister city, Schichigahama, Japan, in August.  Chairman Quintal announced that he planned to make the trip, and he encouraged others to join him, as a Plymouth delegation has not visited the city in several years. 
New Fire Apparatus – Selectman Malaguti encouraged residents to visit the Pinehills and Cedarville Fire Stations to view the recently acquired fire apparatus.  The ladder truck, Selectman Malaguti said, is remarkable.  
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation) and Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Schena – yes, Quintal – Yes, Malaguti – Yes.

Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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